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From furedy@psych.utoronto.ca Thu Feb 4 13:55:31 1999
Date: Thu, 4 Feb 1999 13:55:09 -0500 (EST)
From: John Furedy <furedy@psych.utoronto.ca>
To: John Furedy <furedy@psych.utoronto.ca>
Subject: This is triced1 file 

Partly scanned and partly email copy of handout distributed at Jan 21 meeting. To be read in conjunction with triced2 file (my recollections of that meeting)

To: MRC Educational Visitors concerning Tri-Council Policy Statement, and UofT Responders to MRC's Questionnaire on REB Issues (2:30 pm to 4:30 pm session, Jan. 21, 1999).

From: John J. Furedy, Professor of Psychology and former holder of MRC, SSHRC, and NSERC grants.

Re: Some specific problems of implemention at UofT, and a more general comment on what MRC should focus on.

1. Concerning specific problems of implementation, I attach my initial comments of October 6 in response to our local acting chair of the implementation committee, Dr. Ken Shumak ITEM 1.1), and two recent short comments from two junior faculty members from my department (who both do non-MRC-type research) regarding the actual problems of implementation faced by our younger researchers (ITEM 1.2). I especially commend the latter item to your attention, because, since these researchers are still expecting to receive grant funds from the three councils (in contrast to my own position), it takes considerable courage on their part to speak up. They represent, therefore, a significant number of younger researchers who, for whatever reasons, have chosen not to make their concerns explicit. 

2. Concerning the more general comment on what MRC would be better focussing on, I note that of the three councils MRC has been the main moving force behind the Tricouncil "statement" (formerly "code", but still not clearly a set of "guidelines", as it is stated that anyone not following the "statement" should not expect funding--that's a code by another name, even if corporal punishment is not administered, but merely the withdrawal of funds), which are meant to apply to all research, rather than only MRC-type research. So, for example, restrictions that may be appropriate for medical drug-evaluation trials may be totally inappropriate for many NSERC- and SSHRC-type research. Again, while an ERB may understand the issue being investigated in an MRC project which evaluates the efficacy of a certain drug in alleviating arthritis, this does not guarantee that the same ERB would understand a psychological topic that I have investigated with both SSHRC and NSERC funds, namely whether human classical autonomic conditioning has instrumental components.

Yet MRC has seen fit to take a strong initiative in applying the "statement" to research supported by all three Canadian councils. At the same time, when it comes to a much more specific and relevant problem in its own backyard, MRC appears to have been loath to act to preserve ethical standards. I refer to the current case of Dr. Nancy Olivieri who, in connection with research co-sponsored by MRC, signed, around 1993, two contracts (one a research contract, the other a consulting contract) in which she agreed to give up her academic freedom to publish data independently of a drug company (APOTEX) from whom she received funds on research co-sponsored by MRC.

As ITEM 2, I enclose copies of recent correspondence between Doreen Kimura, the current president of the Society for Academic Freedom and Scholarship, and MRC. It seems to both of us an elementary principle of research ethics that the MRC should have checked these sorts of contracts in the past, and, having committed this sin of omission, it should immediately institute a policy statement which explicitly forbids MRC grantees from accepting such a restriction on their academic freedom in contracts signed for research in which MRC is a sponsor. It is not enough, in our view, to talk of starting a "study of best practices" (see Mr. Rolleston's Jan 6 letter), which is, at best, a vague response to a glaring ethical problem that is right in MRC's backyard. It is to these ethical problems that MRC's focus should be directed, rather than formulating codes of conduct that apply poorly to most NSERC- and SSHRC-type research. 

_____________________________________________________

ITEM 1.1 ------ Forwarded message ---------- Date: Tue, 6 Oct 1998 16:42:20 -0400 (EDT) From: John Furedy <furedy@psych.utoronto.ca> To: rosalind.waxman@utoronto.ca Subject: Emailed comment to Dr. Ken Shumak, Vice Chair, Human Subjects Review, Committee, on implementation difficulties or inefficiencies of REB, operations at U of T Dr. Shumak:

Rather than try to fill out numerous copies of your form, I've chosen to email you (via Ms. Waxman, as you don't have an email). Before discussing the difficulties, I'd like clarify a few aspects my present statement:

1. It relates only to practical problems likely to be faced by this particular, research-intensive university.

2. It should be read as coming from a member of the UofT academic community, rather than from someone connected with SAFS. In that connection, as president, I was very active in criticising many of the absurd principles that underlay the original proposed code. At least some of those absurd principles remain embedded (in various states of ambiguity) in the present code (for an elaboration of some of these problems of principle, I refer you to a letter of February 20 by eminent sociologist Dr. Rhoda Howard; this was reprinted in the September 1998 SAFS Newsletter, and I'll fax a copy of this to you separately), but my present concern is with practical problems of implementation in this university, rather than with anti-scientific principles that all Canadian human research will now have to contend with. 

3. It is from someone who has been engaged in NSERC- and SSHRC-type research since the late sixties, held MRC grants, and has also served as a member of our ethics research committee for the last couple of decades. 

4. It is also currently disinterested, inasmuch as, for the last 7 years of my tenure at this university until my retirement, it is unlikely that I shall be engaged in running human subjects at this university. The last PhD thesis research under my supervision was run several years ago. Hence my concern is not with my own case, but with the possibility that human research in my department (which is currently in the top five of North American departments in research) and my university is likely to be severely handicapped in the future if anything like what is required by the Statement is implemented at UofT. Note in this connection that is quite possible that a smaller university which is not as geared to research may be able, as a practical matter, to implement these foolish recommendations. This university, in my view, just as a practical matter, cannot.

The most impossible practical problem in implementation is the requirement, indicated on p. 1.9, sect. D4, that normally, except if "delegated to expedited review", each REB must meet "face-to-face". 

At our university, there are apparently about 1100 proposals per year, and, if anything, this number is likely to increase with time. My own experience with the present system for the last couple of decades has been to deal with about 1000 proposals. Of these, I criticized (on ethical and not on scientific [even if the proposal happened to fall within my scientific areas of expertise] grounds about 400 either by 'phone, email, or fax. In all cases the criticisms were acted upon, and in not a single case did I have to go to a face-to-face meeting. Even if this zero face-to-face meeting rate is rare, it's pretty clear that the ratio of face-to-face meetings relative to proposals has been very low. Had it been high, I certainly could not have afforded to spare this sort of time. 

The justification given for the face-to-face requirement is on p. 1.8, Article 1.7. It is needed, according to the Statement, for the "collective" (my emphasis) education of REBs". Just what is this purportedly beneficial "collective education"? Did I and other reviewers in the present system give flawed advice because we did not have the "benefits" of "collective education"? Or is it possible, that this sort of "collective education" is not beneficial at all, because it involves indoctrination into current facile ideology (about "inclusiveness" and the like)?

But the main point is that even if some genuinely believe that this sort of "collective education" is beneficial, the practical price of such "education" cannot be paid by the university, if it wishes to have some time left over for research, rather than spending most of its time attending endless face-to-face, "collective-education" meetings. Perhaps at a small, non-research intensive universities, such "collective education" can be implemented, but not at the UofT which I assume all of us want to see continue as a research-intensive university.

Moreover, since REBs are required to have a community member as well (this is a welcome change that has recently been instituted in our present system--this sort of perspective is important for making ethical judgments), who are not even paid employees of the university, is it reasonable to think that these community members will stay with us on a voluntary basis, if they have to go to numerous face-to-face meetings?

Finally, as a relatively minor point, the requirement to have a woman on every REB that judges a proposal, is not only stupid in principle (it's actually a sexist requirement, because it makes a judgment about individuals on the basis of their group identity, i.e., sex), but it could provide additional difficulties in implementation, when we have to deal with the 1100 proposals. I assume this is a minor problem, because surely the university can say to the councils that it will try to fulfil this requirement as best as it can. To fulfil it strictly would be to impose additional administrative loading on female members of faculty. Still, as I said, this sex requirement (and I don't mean "gender" because, presumably, the distinction would be made on the basis of biological differences) is a relatively minor problem compared with the implementation of the "collectivist-education", face-to-face requirement for almost every proposal.

I am aware that what I've said has not been tactful or diplomatic. That is partly due to the fact that I'm highly unlikely ever to apply for funding to any of the three councils, so I don't have to be careful in what I say. However, I think I have a pretty good understanding of the above practical problems of implementation from the perspective of NSERC- and SSHRC-type researchers.

Yours sincerely, John Furedy

________________________________________

ITEM 1.2 Department of Psychology
University of Toronto
Toronto ON, M5S 3G3, Canada
January 19, 1999

To Whom It May Concern:

I am writing to register my concern about a serious problem I foresee in the implementation of the new Tricouncil Ethics Code. Specifically, I have concerns about the provision in the new version of the Guidelines requiring all REBs to meet in person with researchers when the proposal has not been delegated to expedited review. As ethics officer in the Department of Psychology, I handle upwards of 50 or more ethics proposals a year, and only on very rare occasions have I had to meet face to face with researchers. In the vast majority of instances researchers have responded appropriately to written communications; from myself and the other members of the Departmental Ethics Committee. I am seriously concerned about the enormous practical difficulties inherent in setting up and conducting in-person meetings for the large number of ethics proposals research-intensive departments such as ours are likely to generate. This process will surely seriously overburden individuals who serve on these committees and create inevitable delays in the conduct of research, which are especially costly to junior faculty who are under obvious pressure to move their research programs forward in timely fashion. It is unnecessary and extremely wasteful of university resources to implement such a procedure for non-controversial research proposals (as well as those whose ethical issues can be addressed by the standard sorts of modifications that have been suggested in similar prior cases). It would be far more sensible to reserve such a procedure for instances where research is proposed that has significant risk or other issues that cannot be addressed in the time proven ways researchers have usually communicated with their ethics bodies.

Sincerely, Charles C. Helwig
Associate Professor (Psychology)
Departmental Ethics Officer
________________________________________

ITEM 1.2
Department of Psychology
University of Toronto
Toronto, ON, M5S 3G3, Canada
January 20, 1999

To whom it may concern:

I am writing to express my concern about the possibility that REBs may have to meet in person with researchers requesting ethical clearance, when their proposals have not been delegated to expedited review.

It seems probable that implementation of such a procedure may result in the emergence of significant delays between the design of a research program and its implementation - as the logistical requirements for such meetings are high. This is a serious problem, not least because many of the undergraduates whom faculty members educate are on a tight schedule - say, with regards to their honors proposals. Even in the absence of such face to face meeting, it can easily take a month or more for expedited review to take place (longer if the review process spans a university break or vacation). This is already a very serious delay, in a procedure that may only span five or six months. It is not the impediment to undergraduate training, either, that constitutes the only potential problem. It is also the case that the situation required to undertake a given research program (personnel, lab space, funding, inspiration) makes itself available for a short duration - and if the effort is not undertaken then, its impetus vanishes.

Furthermore, junior faculty - in particular -are under ever-increasing competitive pressure to move their research projects ahead in a timely fashion. The implementation of procedures that are likely to produce delays will almost certainly move research interests towards what may well be more trivial concerns, whose methods and procedures are not likely to require non-expedited review. This is a very real and unfortunate possibility, as it has been my experience that time-pressured but productive individuals move rapidly into domains where their effort is likely to produce immediate and complication-free results. This is, in my opinion, one of the primary and invisible long-term dangers of the review process, and its likelihood is certainly enhanced by the necessity of face to face communication.

Finally, it is the case that such a requirement will place heavy and, in my opinion, unnecessary additional demands on the time of individuals requested to serve on such boards.

Sincerely, Jordan B. Peterson, Ph.D. Assistant Professor ________________________________________

ITEM 2
Society for Academic Freedom and Scholarship (SAFS)
#235, 6540 E. Hastings Street
Burnaby, BC, V5B 4Z5, Canada
13, October, 1998

Dr. Henry Friesen, President 
Medical Research Council of Canada
Ottawa, Ontario
By Fax to: (613) 954-6653

Dear Dr. Friesen:

Our national society promotes the maintenance of academic freedom, and of the merit principle, in academic pursuits.

The latest edition of the CAUT Bulletin contained on its front page an article about a researcher named Dr. Nancy Olivieri, who was conducting research under the joint sponsorship of a drug company named Apotex Inc. and the Medical Research Council of Canada. It appears that Apotex required Dr. Olivieri to sign an agreement to the effect that data from the study would be the company's property.

We regard any such requirement of a free agent as a dangerous infringement on academic freedom, and we are frankly dismayed that such in agreement would be possible. Even more troubling. however, is the apparent endorsement of such a policy by the Medical Research Council, which jointly sponsored the research. What could possibly justify the suppression of research findings that have been supported by public funds paid for by the taxpayer? Especially since it appears that in this particular case, the findings should have been made public for the protection of patients?

Could you please clarify MRC's stand on the issue of signing over ownership of MRC-sponsored findings to a company, when the researcher is not an employee of that company?

Sincerely, Doreen Kimura, PhD, FRSC, LLD (Hon) President SAFS
___________________________________

ITEM 2
Medical Research Council of Canada
Ottawa, ON, K1A OW9

Ref: (21271) 902-2
November 23, 1998

Dr. Doreen Kimura
President 
Society for Academic Freedom and Scholarship 
235 - 6540 E. Hastings Street
Burnaby BC V5B 4Z5

Dear Dr. Kimura:

Dr. Friesen has asked me to reply on his behalf to your letter that was faxed an October 13. 1 regret this slow response, but I have been out of the office for some time.

The Medical Research Council agrees completely with your view that publicly funded research must be open to publication. This is the position taken in the recently published Tri-Council Policy Statement Ethical Conduct on Research Involving Humans, as indicated in the attached extract.

I hope that this addresses your concerns.

Yours sincerely, Francis Rolleston Director
Ethics and International Relations

cc: Dr. Henry Friesen
_____________________________________________

ITEM 2
Society for Academic Freedom and Scholarship (SAFS)
#235, 6540 E. Hastings Street
Burnaby, BC, V5B 4Z5
14 Dec. 1998

Dr. Henry Friesen, President
Medical Research Council of Canada
Ottawa, Ontario, KIA OW9

Dear Dr. Friesen:

I thank you for your indirect reply (via Francis Rolleston) to my query regarding MRC's position on ownership of data by independent researchers, with specific reference to Dr. Nancy Olivieri's case. I am of course gratified by Mr. Rolleston's statement that MRC agrees that publicly funded research must be open to publication.

Nevertheless, it appears that MRC has provided matching (public) grant funds to investigators who obtained funds from drug companies and who, in at least one instance, had required that data become the property of that company. This is surely not an isolated event?

I have two questions: 1. Was the Medical Research Council aware of other such signing-over arrangements in the past? If so, what justification could there be for providing public funding under those circumstances? 2. Will the MRC provide an explicit guarantee that future matching grants will never be made under conditions in which the researcher has limitations on publication imposed by the co-grantor, i.e., the drug company?

I would appreciate a response to these questions.

Sincerely, Doreen Kimura, Ph.D., FRSC, LLD (Hon)

_________________________________________

ITEM 2 Medical Research council of Canada
Ottawa, ON, K1A OW9
Ref: (21771) 902-2
January 6, 1999

Dr. D. Kimura
Society for Academic Freedom and Scholarship
235 - 6540 E. Hastings Street
Burnaby B.C. V5B 4Z5

Dear Dr. Kimura:

Dr. Friesen has asked me to reply to your letter of December 14th in which you ask two further questions about ownership of data.

The Medical Research Council was not aware of publication prohibiting clauses with respect to the participants in the case referred to.

MRC's University Industry grants are made to the academic institution. Agreements between the institution and the industry are made by the parties directly involved, and MRC does not intervene in these since we do not have the resources to review these contractual agreements. Hence, MRC cannot make the specific undertaking that you request. However, the MRC's, position is clear in this regard, as has already been expressed to you. In addition, the Medical Research Council is now starting to lead a study of best practices in collaborations between industry and university or hospital researchers. This study will certainly address the issue of publication rights.

I hope that this addresses your concerns.

Yours sincerely, Francis Rolleston Director, Ethics & International Relations

cc. Dr. Henry Friesen

